# PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

The meeting was called to order at 7:01 p.m.

#### ROLL CALL

Kate Christopher Jim Lamb Dan Schroder Gretchen Dudney Michael Rath Dave Pringle

Trip Butler and Gary Gallagher, Town Council Liaison, were not present

# APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Ms. Dudney: On page 5 of the packet, at the top of the page, please change "incoherent" to "inherent". With no other changes, the April 3, 2012 Planning Commission meeting minutes were approved unanimously (6-0).

#### APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Staff and Applicant for Ski Side made a request for call up on the Ski Side Condominium Remodel PC#2012022, 1001 Grandview Drive.

With no other changes, the April 17, 2012 Planning Commission meeting agenda was approved unanimously (6-0).

#### **CONSENT CALENDAR:**

- 1) Caldwell Residence (JP) PC#20120123, 211 Marksberry Way
- 2) Ski Side Condominium Remodel (JP) PC#2012022, 1001 Grandview Drive
- 3) Nordin Garage and Driveway (MM for MGT) PC#2012025, 517 Wellington Road
- 4) Pray Residence (MM for MGT) PC#2012026, 306 Lake Edge Drive
- 5) "House A" Residence (MM for MGT) PC#2012027, 738 Highfield Trail
- 6) Lot 10, Corkscrew Flats (MM for MGT) PC#2012028, 168 Corkscrew Drive
- 7) Goldflake Residence (MM for MGT) PC#2012024, 207 North Gold Flake Terrace
- 8) Shores Duplex, Lot 4A & 4B (MM) PC#2012021, 312 & 344 Shores Lane

Mr. Pringle made a motion to call up the Ski Side Condominium Remodel, PC#2012022, 1001 Grandview Drive. Ms. Dudney seconded, and the motion was carried unanimously (6-0) and moved to the end of the consent calendar for discussion.

With no other requests for call up, the remainder of the consent calendar was approved as presented.

Ski Side Condominium Remodel, PC#2012022, 1001 Grandview Drive Call-Up:

Ms. Puester gave a short presentation about the application for the Commission and the public in attendance. Ms. Puester also pointed out a modification regarding siding in the staff report on the Skipper/Sutter remodel that occurred as a Class D permit.

Ms. Puester discussed the proposed plans for remodel for the residential buildings, hot tub and dumpster. Staff commended the Applicant for an upgrade to the property including energy conservation improvements. Regarding Policy 5/R, effective in April of 2011, the concern is how little natural material is being proposed. Ms. Puester discussed in detail the materials proposed for all of the structures and presented the color renderings, pointing out the natural material proposed and color board to the Commissioners. Staff recommended negative three (-3) points; concerned that the amount of accent materials proposed (deck columns on residential and corner trim on hot tub building) did not meet the intent of natural materials in Policy 5/R. Staff recommended denial of application due to a non-passing point analysis.

Mr. Paul Dunkleman, Attorney for the Applicant: Surprised that we are here; they are going beyond to include energy in the remodel. We thought we had a fairly straight forward remodel. I don't see any language in the code that would recommend denial; says "natural materials on each elevation." By the code, we are good. We should not get negative points. It is a tight budget project; the Applicant wants to do more than the aesthetics with energy upgrades.

Ms. Michelle Tonti, Applicant: Units gross about \$20,000/year. Approached it from building performance perspective: improving insulation, hybrid hot water heaters, looking to cut energy consumption. Wants to put up a 50 year product instead of a 20 year project. Would rather spend money to cut an energy bill from \$300 to \$100. We are also rewiring communications. This budget is so tight that we are leaving wood siding on the dumpster. I think it meets many of the Town's goals. It is good decent workforce housing beyond what is out there. It reduces the carbon footprint and the bottom line is I don't believe the code says "some" natural materials, not trying to work a loop-hole. Looking to put out a project with better performance.

Ms. Darcy Hughes, Architect: We are approving the appearance and performance of the building. The Applicant is trying to limit the maintenance of the exterior and trying to increase the performance. Know that we are setting precedent here, but believe that we are meeting the code with the natural materials; don't think we are trying to get by with anything.

Commissioner Questions / Comments:

Mr. Schroder:

Have you discussed with Staff Policy 33 *Energy Efficiency* to make up positive points? (Ms. Hughes: Yes, but studies that determine the rating and the uncertainty of the outcome is also a factor with the budget and timing. We are trying to meet the code without needing those positive points.) (Ms. Dudney: Do you know how much it would cost?) (Ms. Hughes: No.) (Ms. Tonti: Matt from HC3 (High Country Conservation Center) has been involved in those from the beginning and has done some studies on the building but not a finalized HERS rating). From the planning side of things the budget is not something that we can consider. We have to look at per the Development code. Other perspectives can be taken by the Town Council.

Mr. Pringle:

Is it a price difference between the materials? Both cementitious and wood will need maintenance. Not sold that one will take less than the other. (Ms. Tonti: To me it is a maintenance issue. The wood is on a completely different cycle; probably staining every 5 years verses 10 years for cementitious.) We have many concerns and maintenance is one of those issues and we aren't compelled to think of budgets but it is in the back of our minds. Part of the dialog when we talked about when the policy was changed to allow the cementitious material wasn't meant to make the entire building of synthetic materials. This is where we get into the question about how much is enough. We have to think about the look that the Town is trying to maintain. (Ms. Tonti: It is not in the code today and the problem with aesthetics is that it is always someone's opinion. Unless you walk up to it, can you really tell me the difference from cementitious siding and wood?) Yes, and part of the Commission's role is to recommend what looks appropriate per code.

Mr. Schroder opened the hearing to public comment. There was no public comment and the hearing was closed.

Mr. Schroder:

I like the effort made for energy conservation; we don't have a way in the code to look at energy savings over time. I wish there was some way to get some positives towards what you are doing for energy regarding HERS. I do support Staff regarding the amount of natural materials used. We were at 25% synthetic at one point and I don't think that a wood beam every so many feet meets out current policy intent. I support negative three (-3) points.

Mr. Lamb:

I love hardiplank; it is cheaper and it does last. I can tell the difference up close. The energy upgrades, I support those. But those aren't a part of the application for positive points, wish we

could give you points for that. The flip side of that is, I'm not seeing that threshold. I think it looks good; it does have some natural materials. Language is vague and I would feel better is we had a number to go off of.

Mr. Pringle: Was personally opposed to the fiber cement boards outside of the historic district in Town

when the policy went through but it is in place because we are being sensitive to the needs for the Town and changing times. The siding is fine. I think we still have to go back and take a look at the trim boards and the belly board. All of this would go away if you put the wood trim

on there; that would be my suggestion. I concur with the Staff's analysis.

Ms. Dudney: Concur with the three statements before me. The words in the code talks about accents but the

paragraph before it suggests otherwise. The code needs to be subjective and this is the first project coming through with this little amount of natural material proposed. It just wasn't what we had in mind and so I concur with the Staff's analysis. Suggest that trim be wood, or add a

stone base. If not, then look at energy and landscape to regain some positive points.

Mr. Rath: Agrees with Staff as well. Natural materials help sell the rest of the exterior building as well as

positive aesthetics. Our concern is where does this all end; hardiplank now and then in 10

years we are fighting off aluminum. We have to draw the line somewhere.

Ms. Christopher: Agree with Staff. How much is enough? The reason why we made it subjective is what

happens when a 19% project comes in and it looks good but we can't pass it, so no number in there. This just isn't in the ballpark of what we are looking for with natural materials. It is subjective but that is how we meant it. (Ms. Dudney: I am not in favor of the percentages. I would be in favor of the wood trim. That is a very low percentage of the façade.) We have to set precedent with this application. (Mr. Lamb: But if they wrapped the building in stone then it would probably pass.) If there is a way to get positive points then I am in favor for that but I

have to go with the negative three (-3) points now.

Mr. Pringle: Would the applicant be willing to come back and make some changes to the application?

(Mr. Mosher: Besides a denial, there is the option to continue this application to another

meeting so they could make changes and not have the application denied completely.)

Mr. Schroder: We would love to have this work. (Ms. Dudney: It seems as though some ways it could

work: wood trim, stone trim, and offset with landscaping or energy.) We would recommend a continuance. (Mr. Dunkleman: Could we request a call up to Town Council? (Mr. Mosher: Yes, the Council could call it up as requested or could pass it as is with a denial.) (Mr. Tim Berry, Town Attorney: If the Council calls it up, it would be called up next

Tuesday and scheduled for a hearing the following Council meeting.)

Mr. Rath: Does it make any sense for us to make suggestions for what would be more acceptable?

Stone is an expensive remedy. Aesthetically, window trim, the majority of the material is the siding in itself. Speaking as a builder, it isn't going to cost more to put up wood over fiber cementitious. The maintenance difference is minor. The reason the metal is there is it

is aesthetically pleasing but it is a quarter of the cost of the stone.

Mr. Schroder then opened the floor to Applicant about their preference or where this Application is going to go to a future meeting. Mr. Dunkleman stated the Applicant would like a continuance to another meeting to work on finishing up the HERS rating.

Mr. Pringle made a motion to continue the Ski Side Condominium Remodel application, PC #2012022, 1001 Grandview Drive. Ms. Christopher seconded, and the motion was carried unanimously (6-0).

### **PRELIMINARY HEARINGS:**

1) Harris Residence Rehabilitation, Restoration and Addition (MM) PC#2012020, 206 South French Street Mr. Mosher presented. This property was subject to a Development Permit, the Cummins Residence and Setback Variance request, PC#2002014. This application was approved but never acted upon and has since expired. This application represents new applicant/owners and a similar proposal.

- The applicants propose to restore the historic house with new roof, replace damaged or non-historic siding, repair or replace windows, remove the non-historic bay window and attached shed.
- Add a new dormer to the east facing roof of the historic house.
- Relocate the historic out-building further back on the lot.
- Create a new full basement beneath the historic portion of the house (leaving the house in the historic location at the zero front-yard setback) and a portion the connector link.
- Build a 1.5 story addition at the rear of the property.
- Create a paver-strip driveway along the south edge of the property with a paver courtyard in front of the two-car garage, which will be access off of French Street.
- Locally Landmark the building creating 'free' basement density beneath the historic portion of the house.

Staff expressed concerns about the proposal to move the historic sheds inside the absolute 10-feet setback, cannot see a hardship that would support a variance. Moving the sheds so close to the property edges also is requiring the only tree on the property to be removed. There are concerns with the solid to void ratio on one elevation. The Agent is also questioning the assignment of the restoration points.

Ms. Janet Sutterley, Architect: Applicants are eventually applying for rear property access (as a separate application); hence where the programming for the design of the project is coming from. Their main priority is to have a courtyard where they will have all their outdoor living; no front yard with property. This will be their only area for living and they want it to be private. This is what generated this design so it wasn't a lengthy telescope type layout.

9A/9-R: We are 20 square feet over density. We have no points on the table with density. Going for zero for the point analysis for density. Respectfully disagree with staff for the negative five (-5) points for the relocation of the shed, the precedents all seem like a different situation. If we were taking it off the site, we are keeping it within the historical context of where sheds are supposed to be. It is reinforcing the historical context. I don't see there is any precedent set for that and disagree with the ones provided. We aren't moving the building at all; we are literally talking inches to square this building up.

Rear-setback: We aren't asking to move the outhouse. (Ms. Sutterley presented visual scenarios through a shed placement site plan with three options for locations; yellow being the preferred possibility.)

Historic points: This house is going to be as clean of a historic house restoration as you can get. We are taking everything that is non-historic. We are going to be able to obtain points due to the restoration. If you feel like the dormers are a problem we can take them off; it is not a make or break it thing. I don't think we should get dinged again for moving the historic shed on restoration points.

Trees: The front trees are off our property; they belong to the Town. They are really close to the house, but we don't have a problem with saving them. I do have a problem with the tree in the back. It is a young lodge pole and it is 20 feet tall. We will replace any trees that staff sees necessary. I don't know if 4" is enough, the tree might die anyway. The bottom line is I don't understand why it is law everywhere else where we have to have the 15" defensible space but here it is different. I'd rather replace it with whatever the necessary amount of trees will be. (Mr. Schroder: Where is the land where the possible tree replacements would go?) We could replace and put aspens. We could put some along the south side.

My initial point analysis, negative nine (-9) points for three setbacks; negative two (-2) for the heated courtyard, and then we don't have to worry about the snow stack; this ultimately makes sense. Hoping to get positive twelve (+12) points for restoration.

Moved out of context and it doesn't look like a shed. (Mr. Mosher: Negative points were assigned for moving sheds in two projects. I'm specifically citing the code as found in the report. It is a historic structure and it could be given negative points for relocating it. Staff's take is that sheds are just as important as the primary structures and contribute to the character of the site.) (Mr. Pringle: I could understand the Silverthorne House example.) (Mr. Mosher: Staff's interpretation of the code is that the shed is equal importance as a historical structure.) (Mr. Pringle: Is it possible to incorporate the shed into the addition and leave the shed intact?) (Mr. Mosher: Policy 80A comes into play.)

I'm trying to be creative, if we could take the shed itself and plug it onto the back of the structure. You wouldn't lose any of the fabric. We could also find that it isn't applicable in that specific case. (Mr. Mosher: Making sure that we don't go haywire on precedent. We have to be specific and maybe we could make it a special finding.) (Mr. Rath: You would end up losing two walls of the structure though.) (Mr. Pringle: From a historical precedent a lot of sheds have been placed into the homes.)

Commissioner Questions / Comments:

Ms. Dudney: If it was an alley it would only have to be 5 feet? (Mr. Mosher: Correct.) (Mr. Lamb: Could

it be an alley?) (Mr. Mosher: It would become an easement because it is on Town

property.)

Mr. Pringle: Didn't really get the feeling of a preliminary point analysis; where do they currently stand?

(Mr. Mosher: Not miles away, but they are going to work out some of the key issues on

that.)

Mr. Lamb: Where is the window in the east Elevation? (Mr. Mosher: There are three but I suggested a

possible skylight.)

Ms. Dudney: The connector was fine? (Mr. Mosher: Yes.)

Mr. Schroder opened the hearing to public comment. There was no public comment and the hearing was closed.

Staff believes that this project is off to a good start. Most of the policies of the Development Code and Handbook of Design Standards for the Historic and Conservation District are being met. Staff had the following questions for the Commission:

- 1. Would the Commission support a variance allowing the historic house to be replaced along the west property line at the existing zero-setback?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: Yes.
    b. Mr. Pringle: Yes.
    c. Mr. Lamb: Yes.
    d. Ms. Christopher: Yes.
    e. Mr. Rath: Yes.
    f. Mr. Schroder: Yes.
- 2. Did the Commission support assigning negative five (-5) points for the relocation of the historic sheds to accommodate the new addition?

a. Ms. Dudney: Don't know, N/A.

b. Mr. Pringle: Undecided.

c. Mr. Lamb: Definitely there is precedent.d. Ms. Christopher: Yes, I see negative points.

e. Mr. Rath: Not sure I agree, but sees negative five (-5) as well.

f. Mr. Schroder: Viable, yes to the negative five (-5).

- 3. Did the Commission support allowing a variance to be processed for locating the two out-buildings 5-feet off the rear property line instead of 10-feet? (Mr. Mosher: The Klack Placer parcel is Town owned and not proposed to be a future alley.)
  - a. Ms. Dudney: Can't agree to the variance. What is the intent of the rear property line? If

nothing is going to be built there, why not treat it similar to an alley and allow the 5-foot setback?

- b. Mr. Pringle: Undecided; even if we thought 5-feet was right you would still have to meet the variance.
- c. Mr. Lamb: Definite no, livability I don't see as hardship. Could it be an alley someday? 10-feet?
- d. Mr. Schroder: Support of the variance of 5-feet.
- e. Ms. Christopher: In support of the variance but not for livability hardship; 5-feet; it seems like imaginary space and that is why I feel like the 5-feet would work.
- f. Mr. Rath: Feels like an alley but it is private property; not a livability hardship; not in support of a variance.

Mr. Pringle: (To the Agent): Variance hardship criteria; how do you intend meet that?

- 4. Did the Commission support allowing the 1-foot encroachment of the roof eaves into the 3-foot side yard setbacks?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: Yes.
  - b. Mr. Pringle: Yes.
  - c. Mr. Lamb: Yes.
  - d. Mr. Schroder: Yes.
  - e. Ms. Christopher: Yes.
  - f. Mr. Rath: Yes.
- 5. Did the Commission support awarding positive nine (+9) points for the restoration efforts?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: Uncertain; reasons I would consider positive twelve (+12) are reasons stated by Applicant; not changing exterior, moving the sheds so little distance seems like not much of a change for me.
  - b. Mr. Rath: Can you explain why they didn't reach the positive twelve (+12)? (Mr. Mosher: Policy 24: identified this level of point to include: "respecting the historic context of the site". Between moving the sheds, the only tree and adding an addition, Staff felt the site had been compromised enough to not meet this criteria.) I am in support of the positive twelve (+12) points. Moving the shed a few feet shouldn't cause them to preserve this structure. We should be concerned about preserving these buildings not moving them. What if the Applicant chose not to restore the sheds? (Mr. Mosher: The points could be lower then.)
  - c. Mr. Pringle: I think that you and Staff can probably come to an agreement to the right amount of points. I would choose not to side on either one yet.
  - d. Mr. Lamb: I think it is a solid positive nine (+9) points; I have an open mind. An argument could be made for positive twelve (+12); but as for now I see it as a solid positive nine (+9).
  - e. Ms. Christopher: Ok with either positive nine (+9) or positive twelve (+12). If the Applicant wanted to fight for positive twelve (+12), I would support that.
  - f. Mr. Schroder: The site is being changed; we have changed the historic context, but there is a lot of good restoration. Not in support of positive twelve (+12) now but I am in support of positive nine (+9).

Ms. Dudney: What if we moved this to a completely different site? (Mr. Mosher: Taking it offsite could possibly warrant negative ten (-10) points as Chapter 6.0 strongly discourages moving historic buildings off-site. You want to keep it on the property at all costs if you can.)

Mr. Rath: Would Staff's point analysis change if the shed was not reconstructed and preserved? (Mr. Mosher: It would play into other descriptions of 9 and 12.)

Ms. Christopher: They wouldn't get as many restoration points? (Mr. Mosher: Important to consider site and the context changes; picking away at the context of the impact to the site.)

6. Did the Commission believe the size of the windows needs to be reduced to better meet the solid-to-void ratio on the west facing gable end of the addition?

a. Ms. Dudney: Yes, agrees with Mr. Mosher; it could have more ratio.

b. Mr. Pringle: Concurs with Ms. Dudney's point.c. Mr. Lamb: Ok with the vertical ones, yes.

d. Ms. Christopher: Yes.e. Mr. Rath: Yes.f. Mr. Schroder: Yes.

- 7. Did the Commission support the smaller windows along the east elevation?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: Yes, fine with design.
  - b. Mr. Pringle: I'd make them more historically accurate but in agreement
  - c. Mr. Lamb: Yes, off of the main street; maybe it could be more historic but I am objectionable.

d. Ms. Christopher: In agreement.
e. Mr. Rath: In agreement.
f. Mr. Schroder: Yes; in agreement.

8. Did the Commission support awarding positive two (+2) points for providing parking out of public view?

a. Ms. Dudney: Yes.
b. Mr. Pringle: Yes.
c. Mr. Lamb: Yes.
d. Ms. Christopher: Yes.
e. Mr. Rath: Yes.
f. Mr. Schroder: Yes.

- 9. Did the Commission believe the mature Lodge pole tree along the northeast property line should be preserved?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: Would like to hear from tree expert about if they think the tree will die anyway; however, I am influenced by neighbor's requests to keep it
  - b. Mr. Pringle: Location of the shed will dictate the longevity of the tree.
  - c. Mr. Lamb: Love to see it stay; like to hear from tree expert about alternatives; larger trees for significant replacements if it is removed.
  - d. Ms. Christopher: Be nice to see it stay; skeptical if the shed is there it might die; plan on landscaping anyway with suitable replacements.
  - e. Mr. Rath: Depends on what it would be replaced with. If you put in sizeable spruce you might get more of a privacy wall; would be improvement from Lodgepole.
  - f. Mr. Schroder: Sympathetic to neighbors, lose the Lodgepole, it doesn't hurt my heart; we are in reforestation mode as is. In support of anything other than Lodgepole.

Mr. Rath:

What if they planted a buffer of trees creating more privacy for the public space? Could the shed be placed closer? (Mr. Mosher: The setbacks are absolute in Policy 9. Additionally site buffering is needed to meet Policy 7.) Is there some way with landscaping where points would be mitigated? (Mr. Schroder: Are points to be lost or gained by losing this tree?) (Mr. Mosher: The only reason the tree is being removed is because of the relocation of the shed so close to the property line. Also, this is the only tree on the property. Priority Policy 1 of the Handbook of Design Standards specifies 1. Respect the natural setting of the building site. Avoid damage to natural resources on site, including established trees. Preserve existing trees in their original location.)

- 10. Did the Commission support preserving the trees in the front yard that are located in the Town ROW?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: Yes, support preserving.

- b. Mr. Pringle: Yes, try to preserve them but they aren't on her property.
- c. Mr. Lamb: Yes, preserve them; the excavation should be done in a sensitive manner to not damage its roots .
- d. Ms. Christopher: Be careful to not kill them, and if they die in construction they should be replaced.
- e. Mr. Rath: Looks like trees are severely crowded, it might benefit them to lose a couple of them; the ones that are closest to the house if they are sacrificed then the other ones might survive better.
- f. Mr. Schroder: Agree with Mr. Rath; thin the trees, and that we are careful with what remains. The trees aren't on the Applicants property; this actually brings us back to number 3.

With Commission direction, Staff suggested this application return for another review.

2) Stan Miller Master Plan Second Modification (MM) PC#2012012, 13541 Colorado Highway 9

Mr. Mosher presented a proposal to modify the existing Amended Miller Master Plan with a change in previously allowed uses and density allocations. (Note: the portion of the property owned by Braddock Holdings, Parcels F and D-2, will be reviewed as a separate modification to the Master Plan for their property.)

Since this is a Master Plan, it is subject to a Development Code based point analysis. However, this application seeks only to modify the density allocation and uses for a portion of the plan that should have no impact on the previously approved point analysis. As the property is developed, each development application will be subject to its own point analysis.

As mentioned above, this preliminary hearing acts as a 'preamble' to guide this application, with Planning Commission input, on to the Town Council for the applicant's desire to modify the Land Use Guidelines for 33-North (to include commercial uses), and to modify the Annexation Agreement to reflect these changes too.

### Commissioner Questions / Comments:

Ms. Dudney:

Is that plan and the color rendering; is that the proposal? (Mr. Mosher: The map is the Master Plan subject to approval. The color rendering is a sample illustrative plan and not binding.) It is very confusing in the report. Nowhere in the report does it say where it is going to go. (Mr. Mosher pointed out that the staff report and the included maps do show the location.) The key doesn't show commercial, it only shows mixed use. (Mr. Mosher: The commercial are included in "mixed uses", i.e.: parcel B and E are noted as Mixed Use on the map. The rendering is not part of the approved master plan; just the map.) You are asking us to consider "Assisted Living"? The rendering doesn't look anything like it. (Mr. Mosher: The rendering is not specific in showing every possible use. The illustrative plan addresses the required public access, public parking, pocket parks, that all were required from the previous approved Master Plan.) I want you to look at page 102 of what you gave to us. I need you to clarify. Look at the categories. If you look at the headings you have 3 different categories. You are telling me there are only two categories; this is really confusing. So there really are only two categories? So if we approve 1-9 and 1-21? (Mr. Mosher: Perhaps the Master Plan Map included in your packet would help. The heading is in bold and underlined titled Allowed and Prohibited Uses in Mixed Use Parcels and shows Residential Uses and Commercial Uses beneath it. This is Mixed Use. Perhaps I could have used underlining and bold to match it better.) (Mr. Bill Campie, Agent for the Applicant: The idea is that mixed use could have commercial and/or residential.)

Mr. Pringle:

At one time we thought that incorporating work force housing this far out of Town wouldn't be the best. (Mr. Mosher: There would be a planned bus stop located here.) We are now not considering that consideration.

Ms. Dudney:

Have you thought of how you would work a deed restriction with assisted living? (Mr. Mosher: They are separated. We are discussing the impacts of the proposed uses, Residential and Mixed Use. We need to reflect on what the possible impacts could be and relay that back to the Town Council.) The new uses; what the Applicant would like would be to come back later and incorporate any of the uses on B, H and E? (Mr. Mosher: Yes.) (Mr. Grosshuesch: The Town Council housing committee has been pretty clear about not allowing assisted living to substitute for the affordable housing requirement. Assisted living would be in addition to the affordable housing units.)

Mr. Campie:

The way this was structured is that there was a very restrictive requirement of affordable housing. All of this is coupled with trying to meet some type of market demand. We are trying to get to the point where we can develop it based on the type of market. We are not changing the ratios of the affordable housing, the AMI requirements within that; anything we can do to promote development. Commercial, conflict of uses; concern how that with residential and how that affects ability to rent. The Town is trying to help service area, not a lot going on. Thinking that it will compete with downtown is pretty far-fetched; don't see that becoming a real conflict. Required to preserve trees, pocket park within project and open space corridors to river access. With regard to assisted living, etc: age-targeted housing; great idea since there isn't much in Town. Would create a sense of community. With regards to assisted living, big question with living at altitude. Is there really demand within that? Would the Town see it as public benefit? Not much certainty around it but a lot of questions around it as well; a lot of flexibility with that as well; placed here to create a sense of options. Independent living: basically independent with a few options, anyone can live there; can be rental, owned, etc. Assisted living: typically more staff on-site to support folks; inside of units would have small kitchenette, wheel chairs, where you need enough help but you are getting to that point where you can't deal with day-to-day stuff on your own. Dementia: memory impairment, specific arrangement for design; vary state-by-state; full medical help state.

Ms. Dudney:

What would be the minimum size of assisted living? (Mr. Campie: 20 units, 16 units, I have built some small ones. The trick is the density required for that since the units are small and there are a lot of common areas. Tough to say at this point.)

Mr. Rath:

Altitude for anyone who is unwell is not much of a reality, wouldn't build one here. Don't really see the market for it.

Ms. Christopher: Did the report mention that we wouldn't do any of the sites where people aren't well? (Mr. Campie: It was more of a demand study. We don't want to rule it out. Usually a net win for the community; from a development standpoint it is totally up in the air.) (Mr. Mosher: I remind the Commission that we need to discuss the proposed uses of the site based on the Development Code.) (Mr. Grosshuesch: Want to steer Commission to discuss whether these uses are compatible together? Is this change going to introduce incompatibility?)

Mr. Rath:

Unless we actually see the design how could we actually make a decision? (Ms. Dudney: Mr. Rath is right; you might not feel ok with a huge assisted living place as you drive into Breckenridge.) (Mr. Campie: There can be no commercial uses larger than the maximum 20 SFE's for the commercial.)

Mr. Schroder opened the hearing to public comment. There was no public comment and the hearing was closed.

Staff welcomed any Commissioner comments on the following:

- 1. Did the Commission have any Code related concerns with the proposed uses listed on the Master Plan notes?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: On Page 102; 30 uses, non-obnoxious uses and uses that would be entirely inside. Child Daycare might be something that would be different since there has to be outside play

area; if they are limited to 20 SFE's for commercial, I am ok with all of it because it is just small projects that are market based

- b. Mr. Pringle: No, all would be compatible with Town; I don't feel that all listed would be compatible together; not opposed to introducing some of the commercial uses into this area.
- c. Mr. Lamb: Like the mix of commercial and residential; support.
- d. Ms. Christopher: No code issues, liked the mixed use.
- e. Mr. Rath: No code issue, don't like master plan; it has been here since 2008 and it might be needing another review.
- f. Mr. Schroder: No code issues.
- 2. Did the Commission support adding a Master Plan note be added similar to that on the Select 10, Snowflake Blocks 1 and 2 Master Plan (Reception #530269) stating "Other commercial uses as may be approved by the Town under special review"?

a. Ms. Dudney: Yes.
b. Mr. Pringle: Yes.
c. Mr. Lamb: Yes.
d. Ms. Christopher: Yes.
e. Mr. Rath: Yes.
f. Mr. Schroder: Yes.

- 3. Did the Commission have any comment on the sizes and hours of operations of the proposed commercial uses?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: No comment unless could hear specific use of proposals is.
  - b. Mr. Pringle: The sizes probably work; not so sure I want to be tied to hours of operation if I don't know what the uses are going to be (i.e.: coffee shop).
  - c. Mr. Lamb: Sizes are good; hours of operation are limited. Hours could keep it in check; if someone wanted to argue hours that could fit into # 2 as a special review for an argument.
  - d. Ms. Christopher: Like hours and square footage; would be nice if they needed different hours to submit and support their case.
  - e. Mr. Rath: Agree with keeping the hours open; I see that there is enough density where there might be a satellite village where people don't have to drive all the way to town to get something; all of this could be integrated.
  - f. Mr. Schroder: Hours will sort itself out; we will see all these things in the application.
- 4. Did the Commission have any special comments regarding the proposed residential uses that are not identified in the Development Code; "Assisted Living", "Cooperative Housing units", "Dementia Care (as defined by the Colorado Department for Public Health and Environment)" and "Nursing Care (as defined by the Colorado Department for Public Health and Environment)"?
  - a. Ms. Dudney: As long as there is a square footage limitation, I am in favor of giving the developer flexibility in this regard. Changing market forces will always happen; wouldn't presume to tell them what they could or couldn't put in there, as long as it isn't a nuisance to the surrounding areas and uses.
  - b. Mr. Pringle: Assisted Living/Senior Living; state of CO has specific requirements. Don't want to weigh in with the Town of Breckenridge and the potential of these facilities; agree.
  - c. Mr. Lamb: Good we are accommodating uses that may be difficult to sell up here; nice to know there might be a need.
  - d. Ms. Christopher: Market will handle this; independent living might be the only thing to squeeze in; if it were to happen, parking like Wellington Neighborhood by spreading it out might be a better look instead of a huge parking lot.
  - e. Mr. Rath: We need to have some green and reestablish the trees to start to get rid of the rubble; example: Buena Vista; community feel; if assisted living worked up here I know it could be done well. No concerns, it is all about size and massing. The gateway to Town is important. The Town it creates an impression and I want it to be a good impression.

Town of Breckenridge Date 04/17/2012
Planning Commission – Regular Meeting Page 11

Mr. Schroder: Do these fall into hotels where they have X amount of parking spaces? How many of these

would we want? Do we anticipate writing new code to address these facilities or is the Master Plan going to be the baseline? (Mr. Mosher: Yes, the master plan would be the baseline.) I would say maybe the assisted living could be here; would like to see no more

than the one.

# **OTHER MATTERS:**

Mr. Mosher: The Council Representative, Gary Gallagher, will be at the next meeting. Plan on

discussing the topics for the joint Town Council and Planning Commission Meeting.

<b>ADJOURNMENT:</b>
---------------------

The meeting was adjourned at 10:45 p.m.	
	Dan Schroder, Chair